BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

JULY 14, 2012

Attendance:  Maria Civita, Brenda Dumas, Chris and Leigh Fisher, Lauren Gilbert, Sandra & Bruce Maeder, Michael McDonnell, Paul & Linda Mishkin, George and Jo Osgood, Paul Paget, Sandy & Susan Prince, Al & Debbie Villanucci, Bill and Bickie Webster

Proxy Votes:  Deborah Bushway, Claudette & Richard Dailey, and James Forman

Meeting commenced at approximately 9:45 AM in the beach area at Big Sandy.  Paul Mishkin, President of Big Sandy Association, declared that a quorum was present for the meeting.  

Copies of the 2011 Annual Meeting Minutes, the 2012 Annual Meeting Agenda, and the Treasurer’s Report were distributed to members.

President’s Report:  Paul Mishkin

The meeting was called to order by Paul Mishkin, out-going President of the Association.  Paul indicated that Eric Miller, one of the three Board members, could not be there.  He expressed gratitude to Eric, Brenda Dumas, and Debbie Villanucci for their service to the Association, and declared that Association members were in 100% compliance in paying their dues.  He also thanked Bruce Maeder and George Osgood for their service on the road, and indicated that they would be discussing a significant new project.  He thanked Al Villanucci for his service as dock manager, and particularly for notifying all the slip holders about a big storm in advance.  As a result, everyone but one person was able to get his or her boats out without serious damage.  He also thanked Tony Civita for his service on the unofficial beach committee.  Paul Mishkin announced that after serving for three years as President, he had decided to step down. 

Paul Mishkin also indicated that the Board had voted to join the LEA, the Lakes Environmental Association, and that the $150 to join was well worth it.  He encouraged individual members to join, and said they would be consulting with the LEA more, in light of some of the recent growth around the beach area.

Hunting Issue.  Paul Mishkin indicated that later on they would be voting on a proposal to extend no hunting signage to the top of the road.  He said that there had been some questions last year about ownership, in terms of whether we could post signs, and that he had looked into it some more and that he had concluded there were no legal impediments.  In particular he had looked at the By-Laws and Articles of Organization, which gave the Association the power to manage the roadway and to take all lawful acts incidental to managing the road, and on this basis concluded that they were authorized to place signs on the road.   He also said that he had checked the Registry of Deeds, and said that there was no indication that anyone else owned the road.  

Lauren Gilbert indicated that she had done some research, including case research, although she had not researched the issue exhaustively, and had come to a different conclusion.  She had concluded that the Association did not own the road, but had an easement or right of way over the road.  While this gave them the power to manage the roadway, they could not burden the land of the people through whose property the road passed.  Thus, she believed that they needed to get permission to post signs on the land of the people through whose property the road passed, because they were the actual owners of the land, and that to post signs without permission could be considered trespassing.  George Osgood also indicated that he did not believe it was legal to post No Hunting signs.  Al Villanucci indicated that there were many signs on the road, including no speeding signs, and that this had not been a problem.  Someone replied that this did not mean that people obeyed them.  Lauren Gilbert indicated that no speeding and other similar signs were incidental to management of the road, while No Hunting signs arguably served a different role, and were problematic if they had the effect of regulating the surrounding land in a way contrary to the wishes of the landowners.  This discussion continued later on during the discussion of new business regarding the posting of No Hunting signs.  

New Candidates for Office.  Paul Mishkin indicated that since all the members of the Board were stepping down, except for Debbie Villanucci who had agreed to continue to serve as treasurer, the Association would be voting on new members.   Chris Fisher was a candidate for President and Director, and Al Villanucci and Ed Lewis had said they were interested in serving as Board members.  No one was interested in the Secretary position, but Maria Civita said that she would serve as Webmaster.  

Acceptance of 2011 Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes was made at this point and seconded and the 2011 minutes were unanimously approved.  
Treasurer’s Report:  Debbie Villanucci
Debbie Villanucci provided copies of several different financial reports, including the Profit and Loss statement, the status of invoices submitted to association members, Total Expenses by Payee, and the most recent bank statement. She indicated that all Association members were up to date in their dues and that all bills had been paid.  She indicated that there had been no unauthorized expenditures.  Total receipts from Association members, including dues and plowing, came to $10,552.58.  The last dues payments of $750 had come in the day before, and had not yet been deposited.  Total payments for 2011-2012 came to $7,246.03.  These payments did not include $2655.00 in roadwork, which remains to be completed.  A recent Bank of America bank statement indicates that there was currently a balance of $7455.72.  (This did not appear to include the most recent dues payment of $750.)  The only thing not yet deducted from the current balance was the $2655 in roadwork to be completed.  

Editor’s Note:  Later on during the meeting, the Association also voted to authorize the purchase and installation of a swim dock, which would cost $910 for the dock + $199 for an aluminum ladder + $120 installation + $52 for removal/installation.  It would appear that after depositing the $750 in dues payments and deducting expenses for roadwork and the swim dock, there would be a balance of approximately $4169.72 in the Big Sandy bank account.   

Road Committee Report:  Bruce Maeder and George Osgood
Bruce indicated that last October, Timber Maintenance contracted to do the cutting of brush back 20 feet on the side of the road for $1430.00.  This work was completed and paid for.  

This Spring, there was a delay in getting the roadwork done, both because of delays in getting the work approved by the Board and then, because of bad weather, including nine inches of rain one week and four inches the next week.  Frank Snow had contracted to do roadwork for $2655 as follows:

· Add three loads of gravel to the road

· Grade the road

· Remove 6 trees to allow better plowing and winter road service

· Sweep dirt off the hill

· Bush hog sides of road and set rocks back as needed

· Install culvert at the base of the hill.


This work will be billed and paid upon completion.  This coming year, the Road Committee anticipates that road projects will include routine road maintenance, grading, and addressing some ongoing drainage issues.  

In addition, the Road Committee wanted to bring to the Association a proposal for major roadwork at the top of the road that will need to be done within the next two years.  Because it was not on the agenda for the Annual Meeting, the Committee recognizes that it cannot be included as new business or approved at this meeting, but they felt it was time to bring it to the people for discussion.  The Road Committee has obtained a price for leveling and repaving the upper section of the road, which has been affected by the excessive rains and is starting to disintegrate.  At some point if something is not done, the top of the road could wash away.  Pine Tree Paving has put in a bid to shim and pave the area of the upper road measuring 618 feet by 18 feet with 1-½ inches of asphalt for $12,900.  The concern was that if they waited too long, the Association would have to spend even more money, and the cost could double because of deterioration.  

Sandy Prince raised concern that there were a lot of potholes at the very top of the road, where the pavement met the gravel.  The Road Committee responded that they planned on putting a load of gravel at the top and banging out the potholes. 

 Chris Fisher raised the issue of tree scrap along the side near the upper part of the road.  Bruce Maeder said that this work was part of the larger $2655 project and will be done.  Chris Fisher also asked about the Big Sandy road sign at the top of the road, which is owned by the town, and which was hit by a boat trailer.  Someone indicated that he would call the highway department to get this fixed.  

The members then discussed whether it would make sense to have two special road assessments over the next two years in preparation for this major road job, such as a special $250 road assessment in 2012-2013 and another in 2013-2014, so the Association could start putting money away, rather than hitting people in 2013-2014 with a $500 road assessment.  Because the matter had not been put on the agenda, it could not be voted on at the meeting, but Paul Paget and others suggested that the Association have an information meeting later in the summer, and that there be a special mailing and that people vote by email, so that the first special assessment could be made in 2012-2013.  

A motion was made by Paul Paget to establish a plan to pay for major roadwork over the next two years, and to this end, to hold an information meeting and mailing later this year for purposes of further discussing and approving such roadwork through a proposed special two-year road assessment of $250/year, which would be in addition to regular dues.  The motion was unanimously approved.  

Plowing and Snow Report:  Eric Miller
Eric Miller could not be present at the meeting.  He sent the following email to Paul Mishkin:
Hi Paul,


Quick overview of snowplowing this past season: there really wasn't any. Mike plowed in October and perhaps half a dozen more times. Typically, he plows 14 times in an average year.  There were 11 participants vs 14 the previous year. The overall cost was the same at $3025. The association covered 25 percent, Lombards paid $200, and winter users paid the rest.


I still plan on using Mike and will be in touch with people in October, but e-mail me sooner if you know you are definitely coming up.
There is a $50 fee to come up if you haven't paid starting December 1 until April 1. Although strange things happen, I am interested in covering the expected snowfall events that typically occur between December 1 and April 1.


Have a good meeting! There was a lot I wanted to say. You can call me now if you like. 603-770-8530.
Thanks,
Eric

It was clarified that persons who do not contribute to the plowing but come up during the winter must pay a $50/visit fee.  No fee is imposed for people who are coming up solely for the purpose of checking on their cottage after a major storm or other emergency.  

Dock Manager’s Report:  Al Villanucci

Al Villanucci indicated that the dock was still in good shape and that there were still two spaces available.  The other slip holders had informally discussed the usage of the other two slips, and making the slips available to other members in the association for a fee.  George Dehner, for example, comes up for two weeks a year and might want to use the slip.  It did not make sense for him to become a slip holder, but it might make sense for him to rent it.  Any income would be utilized to support the yearly dock expenses.  Al planned to call a meeting for the slip holders to discuss how this would work.  One member expressed concern that they needed to be sensitive to how renters of the slips might affect the beach area.  Al said that they would only be rented to members of the Association who actually owned their boats, to avoid the possibility of abuse of the slips.  Al indicated that they would call a meeting of the slip holders to discuss how to deal with this.  

New Business:
Replace Swim Float.  Leigh Fisher presented a proposal to replace the swim float that Tony Civita had provided and which had been destroyed in one of the storms.  Paul Mishkin introduced the proposal, indicating that the capital costs were about $1,000 and that the yearly maintenance would be almost nothing, since the company providing and installing the swim float, North Country docks, is the same company that maintains the dock.  Paul Mishkin also indicated that there was a safety factor in having the swim float, because it made it less likely people would be jumping off of the boat dock.  Leigh Fisher spoke to the group, indicating that the swim float had been one of the big selling points when they decided to build their cottage at Big Sandy.  She recommended that they go with the red cedar dock, which was $910, as opposed to $710 for the pressure treated dock.  The black floats underneath the dock were included in this price.  Additional costs included $199 for a swing-up aluminum ladder, $120 for the first time installation, and $52 per year for regular removal and installation.  In addition, liability insurance was $10 annually and coverage for damage or replacement to the dock was $50/three years.  Thus, insurance costs are approximately $25 per year.  Leigh indicated that the company had said it would waive insurance costs for this year, since the season is almost over.  Thus the total price for purchasing, installing and removing the swim dock would be approximately $1281 for this year.  Sandy Maeder recommended that the new swim dock be purchased and installed as soon as possible, since the summer is almost over.  A motion was made to approve purchase and installation of the red cedar swim dock as soon as possible, at the estimated price, plus up to $100 in any incidental costs connected with purchase and installation.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  
Extend No Hunting Zone to Top of Hill
Chris Fisher presented a proposal to extend the No Hunting signage to the top of the road.  He had asked the Board to address this issue, which he saw as a safety issue in 2011-2012.  He was not present the previous summer when the issue was discussed by the Association.  He was now proposing that the No Hunting sign, which appears at the creek at the border into Big Sandy’s residential area, be extended all the way up the road.  He was concerned about people using the road to access the woods and hunting in the woods along the side of the road.  During hunting season, when he was going up the road on foot, shots rang out and he called out to hunters so they knew he was there, but he realized what a danger this was.  His family has children, and they are here on the weekends and usually play outside.  During 2010-2011, hunters came by fully armed about thirty feet from where the kids were making a snowman.  In addition, it has become a hazard to walk on the road during hunting season.  Ms. Lombard at the top of the road said she is afraid to feed her chickens, and at one point they had to haul off a dead deer.  

Chris Fisher said he knocked on every door of every home with property abutting Big Sandy.  He said the Lombards favored the No Hunting signs and that the Fagolis planned to restrict it at Ring Farm West.  No one he spoke to had objected to increased signage. 

Chris Fisher proposed to make the signs himself, including one sign saying “No hunting beyond this point” at the top of the road and then several signs along the road.  He said that he would do so himself for about $30, and that these would be temporary signs put up during hunting season and taken down at the end of hunting season.  He also wanted to address various possible reasons given for allowing hunters:

1.  Hunter’s rights – He said that if there were hunters in the Association, this would be a different matter.  Bruce Maeder said that he had hunted and that George Dehner, a member, hunts every year.  Also, Bruce Maeder said that even if signs are posted, there is nothing the Association can do to stop hunters in the woods.  

2. Don’t offend hunters coming into Big Sandy – Chris said that the members of the Association who have homes here should be more important than the interests of the hunters.  

3. Hunters have been coming here forever – Chris said that time moves on, and that they have the newest house built closest to the woods and thus are directly affected.

Fiscal aspect.  He emphasized that there is also a fiscal aspect, in that hunters are driving down and off the road edge, doing damage to our road, which we must maintain.  

Liability aspect.  There is also a liability aspect.  If a hunter ever hurt anyone, the Association could potentially be sued for liability.  

Chris also emphasized that he is not anti-hunting or anti-gun.  He was in the military and has hunted himself.  He said that there is no place for high-powered guns in Big Sandy.  He proposed three new signs, to be placed on PVC tubes during hunting season.

A discussion followed.  Several people emphasized that they could not stop hunters from hunting in the woods along the road.  To do this, landowners would need to post on their property.  Also Lauren Gilbert reiterated the point made earlier that while they might be able to regulate the road, they couldn’t regulate the road in a way that burdened the property owners through whose property Big Sandy Road passes.  She also emphasized that we do not own the road.  We only have a right of way.   She objected to any sign that said “No hunters beyond this point” as being beyond the authority of the Association.  She said it would be less problematic if the sign said, “No Hunting; Private Road” because that would focus on management of the road rather than burdening surrounding property, but she said it was still a problem if signs were posted on the lands of others who had not consented.  Paul Mishkin said that Chris Fisher had spoken to everyone and thus Gilbert’s concerns were purely theoretical.  Chris Fisher said that he had not necessarily spoken to everyone who owned land, but he had spoken to people with houses in the surrounding area.   Gilbert emphasized that at best they could deter hunters, but they could not prevent them from hunting in the woods.  Several people indicated that even if it deterred hunters, this would be a good thing.  

A motion was made for Chris to put up temporary signs for $30.  Someone offered a friendly amendment to do it nicely, and Brenda Dumas recommended that they contact Muddy River Co., which had done the one sign for $113.  Paul Paget asked what “temporary” meant, and Chris Fisher indicated that “temporary” meant during hunting season.  Paul Paget and others emphasized that hunting season is more than just the month of November, and that hunting for different game occurs for extended periods.  The final motion, which was seconded, was to allocate $50 to allow for temporary No Hunting signage that would read “No Hunting/Private Road” during primary hunting season, understood to be deer hunting season, and that three new signs be posted from the creek to the top of the road, to be removed at the end of primary hunting season.  

The motion, as amended, was seconded.  It passed by a voice vote of 9 people in favor, 5 opposed.  

Voting of Officers:

Paul Mishkin indicated that after three years of serving as President that he was stepping down.  In addition, all the other members of the Board were stepping down.  Chris Fisher had decided to run for President and Director, and Al Villanucci and Ed Lewis had decided to run for the other two director positions.  Debbie Villanucci had agreed to run again for Treasurer.  No one indicated an interest in running for Secretary and thus the position remains vacant.  Maria Civita said that she would serve as Webmaster.  

Although Ed Lewis could not be there for the meeting, he issued the following statement in support of his candidacy:  

Dear Big Sandy Association:

I wish to be considered as a board member.  I apologize that I can’t be with you today.  I have friends in from SC, FL and CT for a Ryder Cup Match that is in its 19th year.  We play a team of local Mainers and [it] is one of the major events I covet because of my house at Big Sandy.

I have owned in Big Sandy since 1993.  I think it is time that I give back to the association after nearly 20 years of benefiting from the efforts of others.

I was the president and board director for a 6-unit condominium association in Boston for ten plus years.  I understand the need to listen to all views and compromise to make things work – unlike our representatives in Washington.

I do believe in a few principles that I won’t likely compromise on:  

1. I am financially conservative.  I will work to be sure Big Sandy is run strong financially, build a reserve so there aren’t financial surprises and assessments down the road.

2. Keep ahead with Maintenance projects.

3. Communicate so everyone is informed.

At the point in my life with time being so valuable, I would encourage getting contractors to do work rather than asking for volunteers.  Getting everyone to pay their fair share is more appropriate than burdening those who are willing to do the work.

Lastly, I am committed to continue to build a positive sense of community the recent past directors have built over the past several years.

Regards,

Ed Lewis

Chris Fisher gave a brief presentation, indicating that he did not want to be painted as the “no hunting” guy.  He said that Big Sandy was a big part of his family’s life, and that they couldn’t wait to get here every weekend.  He did say that his candidacy was indirectly related to the hunting issue in that he had been openly critical of the volunteer Board’s handling of the matter.  He knew that if he was going to be critical of a volunteer Board, he had to be willing to volunteer himself, which was in part why he was offering to serve.  

The following slate was approved unanimously by voice vote:

Chris Fisher – President & Director

Al Villanucci  – Director

Ed Lewis – Director

Treasurer – Debbie Villanucci

Secretary – Vacant

Paul Paget thanked Paul Mishkin for his years of service.  He said he was excited that people were stepping up to take on roles.  Over the last 6-8 years, about 15 people had become involved.  He thanked everyone who had served this past year, including Debbie, who was doing an outstanding job and continuing to serve. He thanked Brenda Dumas, Eric Miller, Lauren Gilbert, Al Villanucci, Bruce Maeder and George Osgood.  

Dues.  A motion was made to keep the dues at $250 for 2012-2013.  The motion was seconded and approved by voice vote.  
There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 12:20 a.m. 

Next annual meeting will be held on:  

July 13, 2012 at 9:30 AM

Beach Parking Area

